UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar

January 5, 2015
5:30 p.m. 

The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, September 8, 2014.  Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:

Councilmember Terry Crow

Councilmember Paulette Carr


Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Councilmember Rod Jennings

Councilmember Michael Glickert


Councilmember Stephen Kraft
Also in attendance were the City Manager Lehman Walker, the Finance Director Tina Charumilind and the Actuary Paul Baugher.

Mayor Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  She asked if there were any questions or changes to the upcoming agenda.  Mr. Walker said he would be removing Bill 9253 at the Council meeting.  Mayor Welsch turned the meeting over to City Manager Mr. Walker.
Mr. Walker stated the study session was for the purpose of discussion and questions concerning University City’s pension plans.  He introduced Actuary Paul Baugher from Buck consultants who provided a brief overview of the City’s pension plans.

Brief Overview

· Non-uniform pension plan’s latest evaluation was completed April 2014, to which reports were provided at that time.  

· Measured liabilities and assets began January 1, 2014.
· Non-uniform pension plan has a total number of participants of 191 of which 119 are still in the work force.
· Liabilities for the non-uniform plan are $22.6 million.

· Assets for the non-uniform pension plan are $17.8 million.

· Unfunded liability for the non-uniform pension plan is $4.8 million.

· Contribution policy has a two-pronged approach.  Taking normal costs, which  are accruals people are earning during the year and adding in a 15-year amortization of the under-funded liability

· Police and Fire pension plan has 212 participants of which 114 are in the work force.

· Police and Fire pension plan has liabilities of $32 million

· Police and Fire pension plan has assets of $26 million.

· Police and fire pension plan has under-funded liability of $6.2 million.  
· Both plans are about 80 percent funded

Non-uniform 78.8%

Police and Fire 80.9%

QUESTIONS/DISCUSSIONS
· Presently the City is underfunded by $11 million. Is this an average of pension funds that are under-funded?
Mr. Baugher stated that 80 percent is not poorly funded, nor is it well-funded but is more like being adequately funded.

· Was under-funding because the City was not donating enough over the years or was it because of the market downturn?
Mr. Baugher stated the 2008 market downturn had a big impact on public plans in general.

· Is there such a thing as being 100 percent funded?  If so, what is needed to reach it?
Mr. Baugher stated if a more aggressive allocation was used, the City might move the discount rate from a 6 1/2 percent long-term return to something higher which might reduce the under-funding.  Contributions can reduce the under-funding. A great year in the stock market could reduce the under-funding.  There are a number of factors that would need to go into it.

· Do you anticipate changing the interest percentage for the under-funding or is it saying the City should have the money in the bank right now?

Mr. Baugher said it is more of anticipating what will be needed.  The best picture of what can be reasonably expected based on the experience of the plan and what to expect in terms of mortality, termination and retirement assumptions.

· Does that mean you will have an estimate which is not entirely accurate?

Mr. Baugher stated Actuary numbers are best estimates of what they would expect to happen, using what they think is a reasonable set of assumptions.  The purpose of the annual evaluation is to make adjustments if needed.

· Are the best available numbers the ones from the beginning of last year?

Mr. Baugher said yes.  

· Is the job of an Actuary to recommend what the City should be putting aside yearly?
Mr. Baugher said presently, the City has a policy in place as to how the Actuary determines what the City should fund every year; what people accrue in a single year plus an amortization of the under-funded liability.  

· Did the City make their recommended contribution?

Finance Director Ms. Charumilind noted that Police and Fire contributions come from property tax and in the past few years, property assessments have declined, thus contributions have been less than in previous years.

· What is the process in which the City moves money into the pension plans?

Ms. Charumilind stated in the non-uniform plan it is listed as a line-item expenditure from each department.
· What is the shortfall and what is needed to address it?
Mr. Charumilind noted that for the non-uniform plan the City makes contributions based on recommended amount.  Ten years ago, when the stock market was doing well, the City stopped funding the plan for a few years.  Now the recommended amount plus 6.5 percent interest of under-funded balance is paid into the fund.

· What is the recommended contribution amount?

Ms. Charumilind stated the Actuary calculates it each year.  The City cannot make changes on plans funded at less than 80 percent.

Council adjourned the Study session at 5:52 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm, City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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